TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP
ANTRIM COUNTY, MICHIGAN


Planning Commission Meeting MinutesAPPROVED AS PREPARED 5-0.
September 9, 2014
Community Service Building
Torch Lake Township

Present:	Goossen, Jorgensen, Juall, King, Bretz, Joseph
Absent:	Walworth
Others:	Vey, Grobbel, Olsen
Audience:	Martel and others

1.	Meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m.

2.	Consideration of Agenda:
Bretz approved agenda.

3.	Correspondence, Meetings, Training, Announcements, etc.:
None.

4.	Approval of Minutes, August 12, 2014:
Motion to approve August 12 minutes by Jorgensen, seconded by Juall, passed with two abstentions.  
 
5.	Concerns of the Public other than Agenda items:
None.

6.	Review and Possible Action on Site Plan Review for Torch Bay Inn Expansion: 
Kirk and Cindy Hoisington, owners of Torch Bay Inn, were in attendance, in addition to Bryan Rowley from Gourdie Fraser (GF), engineering firm.
Questions were posed by Commission members:
Juall:  Will moving two septic tanks be a problem?
Owners:  The septic tanks had to be moved closer because the plan had been changed.  However, tanks are newer; no contamination is anticipated.
Joseph:  Who is builder?
Owners:  Gourdie Fraser will rough-in; Jordan Construction is the contractor, with finish work to be done by Owners; electrical and plumbing will be hired out.
Brian Rowley stepped in to summarize the modified project.  Two buildings with four units per building are planned.  Work started under Health Department permit.  Owner has done most of site work with Droght Excavating.
Grobbel said that a Finding of Fact document should have been completed prior to the Planning Commission review and that he had not seen site plans prior to tonight.  
Juall suggested postponing decision on the site plan.
Bretz said that the questions/answers on the Application for Site Plan Review should be examined.  Grobbel cited Chapter 17, regarding Special Use Land Permit and a suggestion was made to hold a special meeting specifically to review the Torch Bay Inn site plan, with the Finding of Fact form.  This meeting will be held Monday, September 15 at 7:30 in Boardroom.
Jorgensen questioned how the work was started with only a health department permit.  Rowley said applicant purchased property in June 2013.  They were told by Seller that adding units would be okay.  Gourdie Fraser looked at well septic field with Health Department and Owner started site work.  A zoning permit was not obtained.
Document 1, Application for Site Plan Review, was referenced by Commission with questions:
	Juall:  What will environmental impact be?
GF:  Site will have minimal impact, additional drain field included.
	Juall:  What about noise?
GF:  The project is an extension of the existing motel.  Noise is not expected to be an issue.  There is no building on the property lines and it is next to commercial property.
Juall:  What about lighting?
GF:  Lighting will be on front side only, mounted to building.  There will be no light poles; all lighting will be down.
Jorgensen:  Site Plan and application should be titled Torch Bay Inn Expansion.  Asked about relocation of any current buildings and if pole barn is new.
GF:  Two small sheds have been moved from north end of property; pole barn is existing structure.
Goossen:  What about parking for new units?
GF:  Two spaces per unit at 10’ x 20’ each, have been included for an additional 16 spaces, along with a 5 foot sidewalk in front.  Additional parking is available on premises for trailers, etc.
Joseph:  Will there be new electrical?
GF:  Owner is in discussion with Consumers Power regarding underground or overhead power lines.  Joseph wants it documented on site plan.  Grobbel said it can be a conditional approval.  Ordinance states that it has to be underground with new construction, but this is not an application for a new build, but a Special Use permit application for expansion.
Joseph:  Inquired about restaurant status as part of building’s historical use.
GF:  There is no longer a restaurant on site.
Joseph:  Will there be outdoor facilities e.g. picnic tables, fire pit, barbecue grills?
GF/Owners:  There are currently picnic tables and barbecue grills.
This concluded the questions to applicants and site plan review.

  7.	Review of Version 7, Wineries, Microbrewery, etc. as Submitted To, and Approved By, Board of Trustees:
	Martel cited a mistake made in taking the winery/brewery out of the Commercial Zone.  Ag was to be the permitted use; it was not intended for Village Business or Commercial Zones.  TLT Board can consider a moratorium (90 days) on wineries because of unintended section.  Planning Commission should start making changes to ordinance.  Grobbel said that it should be limited to Ag as a Special Use.  Breweries have a lot of effluent and therefore should not be next to R-1 or lake.  Grobbel further suggested:
(1) Identify problem of how to streamline expanded use from Ag to Village Business and Commercial.
(2) Ag should have production and tasting, but no storage.
(3) Commercial should be the same.
(4) Village Business would allow only tasting rooms.
(5) Special Use in Ag.
Goossen asked what if there were only tasting rooms.  Grobbel said yes, but only if they were special use.
Motion by Goossen to remove Section 3 and amend Section 4, from use by right, to be only tasting room with Special Use permit limit, supported by Juall, vote 3-3.  Motion failed.
Motion by Jorgensen to change Section 3 and Section 4 to allow tasting room and sales only by Special Use permit.  Supported by Joseph, vote 4-2.  Motion passed.
Juall asked what possible problem brought this up.  Gossen commented about a commercial use with docks in an area zoned R-1, and asked why it was not rezoned.  Jorgensen recalled that the owner would sue the township.  Grobbel recollected that the two lots were zoned R-1 but other lot was commercial.  It was not rezoned because it was not in either of the villages when the lakefront was rezoned R-1.

8. Discussion of Changes and Possible Action Regarding Temporary Structures:
Grobbel reviewed Version 2, dated September 7.  Comments from August meeting were included and there were minor changes.
Motion to approve Version 2: Proposed Temporary Structures Amendment as it stands, by Juall, seconded by Jorgensen, passed 6-0.  Document will go to public hearing at next PC meeting, and then to County for review.

9.	Concerns of the Public
	None.

11.	Other Concerns of the Planning Commission:
Joseph asked that a discussion of rezoning request by Township to review commercial parcel, be added to the October agenda.  Neighbors within 300 feet must be notified.
Grobbel commented that amendments and actual work have gotten jumbled because of multiple versions.  Kathy Windiate has incorporated most recent changes into Ordinance and it will be available on TLT website.

12.	With no further business, meeting was adjourned by Bretz at 9:15. 
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